MILLINOCKET SCHOOL COMMITTEE REGULAR MEETING 
STEARNS JUNIOR-SENIOR HIGH SCHOOL LIBRARY
TUESDAY, JANUARY 13, 2015
4:00 PM

Jeffrey Gordon




Present
Kevin Gregory




Present


Michael Jewers, Chair



Present



Margaret Manzo




Present
Warren Steward




Present
Francis Boynton, Superintendent

 
Present
Christopher Brown, Student Representative 
Present
Desiree MacArthur, Student Representative  
Present
I.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 4:00 PM by Michael B. Jewers, Chairperson.

II.
Adjustments to the Agenda

IXa.  To see if the Board will approve an early lock-in for a fuel bid through Maine 
Power Options

III.
Public Comment

Richard Angotti stated that the information from economic development firm CZB is 
available on-line at the Town website and he encouraged the Board, students and 
citizens to read the document.
IV.
Approval of Minutes

Motion:  To approve the minutes of the School Board Meetings on December 2, December 16, and December 30, 2014, barring any errors or omissions.


Motion by:  Jeffrey Gordon     Seconded by:  Margaret Manzo

Board Discussion:


None

Vote:  5 – Yes          0 – No           0 – Abs 

V.   
Payroll Warrant
Motion: It was moved to direct the Superintendent of Schools to authorize payment by the Town Treasurer to each party listed herein, the sum set against each name contained in School Payroll Warrant #15-15 in the amount of $152,169.79 on January 15, 2015.

Motioned by: Kevin Gregory     Seconded by:  Warren Steward
Board Discussion:

None

Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No
 
0 - Abs

VI.
Payable Warrant

Motion: It was moved to direct the Superintendent of Schools to authorize payment by the Town Treasurer to each party listed herein, the sum set against each name contained in School Payable Warrant #15-25 in the amount of $138,131.75 on January 15, 2015.

Motioned by: Kevin Gregory     Seconded by:  Jeffrey Gordon
Board Discussion:

None

Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No

0 - Abs

VII.
To see if the Board will approve a change of venue for the Prom on May 16, 2015

Motion:  To discuss changes in the Prom.

Motion by:  Warren Steward

Seconded by:  Michael Jewers


Motion rescinded by Warren Steward and second rescinded by Michael Jewers.

Motion:  To approve holding the Prom on May 16, 2015, at the River Driver’s Restaurant.

Motioned by: Jeffrey Gordon    Seconded by:  Michael Jewers
Board Discussion:

Junior class officers and their advisor explained that they will save $3,000 - $4,000 by not having to decorate the gym for anything other than Grand March.  The Junior Class has been surveyed and they are in favor of the change in venue.  The students would stay at the River Driver’s after the Prom and transition directly into Chem-Free.
There was discussion regarding the safety of the students traveling on the Lake Road.  Options discussed where busing the students and also having the mini-bus there to transport students, should students have permission from the parents to leave the prom or Chem-Free.  Another option was parents transporting the students.

Discussion regarding the need for a law enforcement officer to be hired.  The Junior Class Advisor will pursue hiring a law enforcement officer.
Administration will formulate a transportation proposal to have ready in March for the Board to discuss.
Voted:  4 - Yes
1 - No
(Margaret Manzo)
0 - Abs

VIII.
To see if the Board will vote to accept the information from the Superintendent’s meetings minutes with Li Ren in China


Motion:  To accept the Superintendent’s meeting minutes with Dual Diploma school Li Ren in China.

Motioned by: Margaret Manzo    Seconded by:  Jeffrey Gordon
Board Discussion:

None

Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No

0 - Abs

IX.
To see if the Board will approve the school using Extension Option 6 for the proficiency-based diploma.


Motion:  To approve using Extension Option 6 for the proficiency-based diploma.

Motioned by: Warren Steward     Seconded by:  Jeffrey Gordon
Board Discussion:

Option 4 starts in 2018 in English and Math only.  Because of TIF, there has not been enough time spent of proficiency-based diplomas, so the State suggested applying for Option 6, which begins in 2020.  They will send a representative twice a year for help.  It will be of benefit to the school department to apply for Option 6.
Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No

0 - Abs

IXa.
To see if the Board will approve an early lock-in for a fuel bid through Maine Power 
Options

Motion:  To approve an early lock-in for a fuel bid through Maine Power Options.

Motioned by: Jeffrey Gordon     Seconded by:  Warren Steward
Board Discussion:

Locking in is always a risk, but we have the potential to save $1.00 per gallon.  The Superintendent requested the freedom to lock in early for the lowest potential price.

Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No

0 - Abs

X.
Review of Audit Report.  (The Auditor will meet with the Board on January 27, 2015)

Motion:  To table review of the audit report until January 27, 2015.


Motion by:  Margaret Manzo        Seconded by:  Warren Steward

Board Discussion:


The auditor will be here on Tuesday, January 27, 2015, for a presentation.

Voted:  5 - Yes
0 - No

0 - Abs

XI.
Student Representative Report


Chris Brown and Desiree MacArthur, Student School Board Representatives reported:

1. Christmas Dance

2. Christmas Coffee

3. District 5

· 12 accepted band/chorus

4. All State

· 2 accepted

5. Show Choir, One-Act and Jazz Band are going well

Board Discussion:


The Student Representatives will take turns giving the monthly report.

XII.
Administrative Reports

Debbie Levesque, Principal of Granite Street School and Stearns Junior-Senior High School reported:

The first week of January has proven to be a busy one. Mr. Boynton and I attended a meeting at Region III to learn about how technical schools are providing verification of standards that their students are demonstrating. This will be essential as we move forward with a proficiency based diploma in the near future. Collaboration between Region III and Stearns will ensure that our students have opportunities to learn the skills necessary for graduation. How this will occur will be an ongoing discussion.

Millinocket has been encouraged to put off our certification of graduation standards until the class of 2020 enters the high school, upon review of our documentation. We had submitted a request for an extension (for the class 0f 2018) except for the areas of Math and English Language Arts. The approval of recommended Option #6 would allow the school time to make sure we have all aspects of this process in place and will also require site visits by state officials two times per year. We would have access to guidance from the Department of Education in order to implement the requirements as required. The School Committee would also meet with the officials once per year. This would fall in line with our efforts right now to work in content area groups to identify graduation standards.

Lynn Burnell (from Teachscape which is associated with Millinocket’s TIF grant) spent the day on Friday January 9th with Mr. Boynton, Mr. Lazo, and me.  She has been in our district three times this year to work with administrators to help increase the capacity for teacher observations. We look closely at the teaching standards and how they are demonstrated in classroom practice. As a team, we observe staff and discuss where their teaching practice aligns to the standards. One of the important aspects of this work is ensuring that observers are as consistent as possible when observing and evaluating teachers. Lynn will be in the district 3 more times this year providing support that we determine as needed.

The Early Release plan for Friday January 16th will focus on peer observations. TEPG leaders will provide the staff with more information about how to observe a peer and provide useful feedback. It is a requirement of the TIF grant that all staff observes one peer and receives feedback from one peer each year. Last year, this was identified as one of the most beneficial components of the grant.

Mr. Boynton and I will attend an initial meeting about the Early Childhood Grant on Friday January 23. At this time we should learn more details about how Millinocket will be able to provide for a pre-school program beginning in September 2015.

Another topic that will be upcoming in the next few weeks is regarding Granite Street Elementary Schools status as a Focus School based on Fall 2013 NECAP results. We were notified of this in late December and have an upcoming meeting with a support person later this week. It is my understanding that Granite was placed in this category based on the performance of subsets of the whole population. More information will be provided in February.

Board Discussion:


Pockets of students are identified for the Focus School status, not the students as a whole.  It can be due to economically disadvantaged, English as a second language, etc.

Fredy Lazo, 7-12 Assistant Principal/AD reported:

Board Discussion:

We are now in the second half of the basketball season.  The teams are working hard, but 
it is still unknown if they will make the tournament.

The Schenck School Board hasn’t voted on cooperative tennis yet.
Louie DiFrederico, Facilities Director reported:

We are doing well on fuel consumption.
XIII.  Superintendent’s Report

Report of time:


Days Worked:  131/210


Vacation days remaining: 10/10


Sick Days remaining:
8.5/10


Days worked prior to 7-1-2014: 10

I have received a letter from the State which indicates that we have not completed our Maintenance of Effort for Special Education.    In summary, the letter states that the reductions taken during the FY 13 school year and compared to the costs of the FY14 school year through budget cuts to special education staff and programs will result in the amount of $338,304.58 to be withheld from our FY 16 subsidy.   At this point, I requested a meeting in Augusta on Wednesday January 7, 2015 to review the status.  The result of the meeting is that there was apparently a $100,000 error in their calculation. The review of the cuts will permit us to justify the remaining $238,000 to bring the subsidy reduction to zero.   We expect to complete the justification this week and send to appropriate information to the State for review.   We are on a time crunch for this.  Characteristically this justification becomes more difficult, if not impossible to cut Special Education Programs without a substantial reduction in the student population.  

The success of the China trip has become more evident as we have some contracts to review with regard to expanding the program.   After Board review, the program has an excellent opportunity for expansion.   I am starting to make plans for a second trip starting around April 17 and through as many days as needed to provide all of the access required.   This will be very important to our program.  

The administrative team will be bringing forward in the coming weeks some proposals for adjusting programming and operations of the schools.   We are taking a number of serious looks at ways to make the school more efficient and to improve on the quality and quantity of education.  

We are requesting permission to sign the fuel bid for next year in the coming days.   We have on the table an offer for fuel at approximately $1.00 less than we presently pay.  I strongly suggest that with the volatility of the market that we engage this bid at the most opportune time in the coming weeks.  This will be important our budget.  

Board Discussion:


The Superintendent will give a presentation to the Town Council on his trip to China.


Administration has seen some success with taking laptops away from students who are failing.  The students are currently only allowed to use them during classes when they are required.  Administration will have a clearer picture of the success with the end of the semester approaching.


We are on track with the budget percentage-wise.  We are working to get all grant reimbursements in as soon as possible.

XIV.
Executive Session MRSA § 405(6)(D) International Program contract negotiations

Motion: To continue Executive Session pursuant to 1 MRSA § 405(6)(D) International Program contract negotiations

Motioned by: Warren Steward      Seconded by:  Kevin Gregory
Board Discussion:

None

Voted:   5   - Yes

0 - No

0 - Abs

Time In:  4:55 PM     Time Out:  5:35 PM

Result of executive session 


Motion:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​To allow the Superintendent to sign contracts with Dual Diploma schools in China.
Motioned by: Warren Steward      Seconded by:  Jeffrey Gordon
Board Discussion:

None

Voted:   5   - Yes

0 - No

0 - Abs

XV.
Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 5:36 PM.  

Motion by:  Warren Steward      Seconded by:  Margaret Manzo
  
Voted:  5 - Yes       0 - No
    0 - Abs
Upcoming Meetings:

Tuesday, January 27, 2015 – Warrant Meeting in Stearns Junior-Senior High School Library at 4:00 PM.

Tuesday, February 10, 2015 - Regular Meeting in Stearns Junior-Senior High School Library at 4:00PM.

Tuesday, February 24, 2015 – Warrant Meeting in Stearns Junior-Senior High School Library at 4:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Francis N. Boynton

Superintendent of Schools

